
Peng says education for girls is
important

Peng Liyuan, the wife of President Xi Jinping, said the education of girls
and women is a “noble and significant” pursuit.

Providing women and men with the same opportunities to reach their full
potential is a key to promoting social development, gender equality and
sustainable development of society, to which education plays a crucial role,
Peng said.

Peng made the remarks during an exclusive interview with the UNESCO Courier
magazine.

She was invited in 2014 to become the UNESCO special envoy for the
advancement of girls’ and women’s education by Irina Bokova, the
organization’s director-general.

Peng said she recognized both the great honor and immense responsibilities
when Bokova gave her the special envoy certificate in March 2014 at UNESCO’s
headquarters in Paris.

“Education equality includes equality for opportunity, process and results.
What we fight for is to make sure that women have the same opportunities to
go to school as their male counterparts, that they are treated equally in
education and that they have the same access to higher education, employment
and social recognition as men do,” Peng said. “I would like to do whatever I
can to reach this goal.”

Peng said she has visited many schools, institutions for the young, and
organizations for women’s development in African and Asian countries during
her more than two years of service as the special envoy. She hoped to get
closer to the reality, learn from their wisdom and strength, and share
experience.

The Chinese government has proposed and sponsored the establishment of the
UNESCO Prize for Girls’ and Women’s Education, for individuals and
organizations that contribute to that goal. Last year, Peng and Bokova
jointly presented the awards to two winners from Indonesia and Zimbabwe at
the first official ceremony in Beijing.

Peng said the award is the first of its kind and by far the only one like it
under UNESCO. It aims to encourage more people to devote themselves to the
education of girls and women by rewarding individuals and organizations that
have made outstanding contributions in the area.

Peng said it is a basic national education policy in China to promote
education equality and grant everyone with equal access to education. China
ensures girls’ and women’s right for education via various means, such as
laws and regulations, financial aid and free food for students in poverty.
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Women in China have made noticeable progress in self-choice and in personal
development, Peng said.

Meanwhile, China is actively trying to spread international cooperation and
aid in education. In 2015, Xi said at the Global Leaders’ Meeting on Gender
Equality and Women’s Empowerment at the United Nations headquarters in New
York that the Chinese government will donate $10 million to the UN for the
protection and enhancement of women’s rights.

The Chinese government also has set up funds and awards at UNESCO to support
developing countries in promoting literacy campaigns and teachers’ training
programs to facilitate education for girls and women.

Talking about teaching, Peng, who is a music professor, said a good teacher
should be diligent and good at learning, should always have the drive and
motivation for creativity, and should keep improving their abilities.

He or she should know how to use culture, aesthetics and arts to help
students develop good personalities. They also should be an example for
students to see what a kind and generous soul ought to be like, so the
students can be better prepared for society, Peng said.

“I will carry out my duty as the special envoy to support UNESCO in improving
education for girls and women all over the world. I will do whatever I can,”
Peng said.
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Chinese media unite against news
copyright infringement

Ten of China’s major news agencies and websites formed a union in Beijing on
Wednesday in order to provide better copyright protection for the media.

The union was set up at a conference on internet copyright protection, where
a declaration of the union was read by Zhou Xisheng, CEO of ChinaSo, a search
engine set up by the country’s major news organizations, and a founding
member of the union.

According to the declaration, the union will play a significant part in
issues including the unified management of news copyright, and will support
its members to uphold their own copyrights.

The declaration also criticized misconduct in the news business, such as
piracy, incorrect or fake quotes and unauthorized reprints, which severely
hurt the enthusiasm of journalists and negatively affect the sustainable
development of the business.

The union has called for the society to respect and protect news copyrights,
and has asked for more news organizations to join the union to improve the
situation.

A total of 115 media outlets released a joint statement at the conference,
also calling for better copyright protection in the news business.

China has been emphasizing the importance of copyright protection recently,
as a national copyright monitoring website was set up on April 20, which was
seen as a step forward in the nation’s crackdown on piracy.

The website, www.12426.cn, is managed by the Copyright Monitoring Center
under the Copyright Society of China, providing identification, security
monitoring, early warning and rights infringement solution services for
registered copyright owners.
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Chinese submersible Jiaolong completes
S. China Sea dive

Jiaolong submersible goes through a dive simulation in Sanya, Hainan
Province, on April 22. [Photo/Xinhua]

Jiaolong, China’s manned submersible, completed a dive Wednesday in the South
China Sea.

Departing its mother ship Xiangyanghong 09 at around 7 a.m., Jiaolong stayed
underwater for nine hours and twelve minutes for the dive before returning at
around 4:19 p.m.

It managed to bring 16 liters of sea water samples collected near the seabed,
eight sediment samples and two rock samples back to Xiangyanghong 09, in
addition to high-definition photos and video footage shot during the mission.

Wednesday’s dive marks the first dive by Jiaolong in the second stage of
China’s 38th ocean scientific expedition, which will last until May 13.

The maximum depth of the Jiaolong mission on Wednesday was 1,741 meters below
sea level, and the submersible spent some seven hours on the seabed.

Three staff, including one seasoned crew member, Tang Jialing, and two
interns, Liu Xiaohui and Yang Yifan, were on board the submersible.

“This is almost Jiaolong’s longest underwater mission,” said Tang.

In an interview with Xinhua prior to the drive, Yang Yaomin, chief scientist
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for the second stage expedition, said experts had planned to choose a site
for experimenting with the collection of polymetallic nodules during the
mission.

“We are working to avoid damaging the marine environment in mining,” said
Yang. “The expedition will help develop technology for environmentally
friendly deep-sea mining.”

Polymetallic nodules are mineral resources that are generally deposited more
than 4,000 meters deep beneath the sea’s surface and contain manganese, iron,
copper, nickel, cobalt as well as rare earth elements.

During the expedition, manned deep-sea submergence was also conducted in the
seamount chain and continental slope areas in the South China Sea, according
to scientist Shi Xuefa.

“We plan to carry out geological and biological surveys in the region,” said
Shi. “The submersible will take photos of the distribution of polymetallic
nodules, deep-sea life and seafloor terrain.”

The rock samples collected from the seamount will be used in research in
chronology, mineralogy and geochemistry on the South China Sea, advancing the
study of the region’s structural evolution, according to Shi.

The 38th oceanic scientific expedition started on Feb. 6. Jiaolong completed
a dive in the northwestern Indian Ocean earlier this year in the mission’s
first stage. It will also conduct surveys in the Yap Trench and the Mariana
Trench in the third stage.

Named after a mythical dragon, Jiaolong reached its deepest depth of 7,062
meters in the Mariana Trench in June 2012.

5,000-yr-old ruins found at SW China
construction site
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The ruins is found on Lingshan Mountain in the ancient city of Langzhong
last July, when villagers were building a reservoir. [Photo/Chinanews.com]

Archaeologists announced Wednesday neolithic ruins dating back 4,500 to 5,000
years had been found in southwest China’s Sichuan Province.

The ruins was found on Lingshan Mountain in the ancient city of Langzhong
last July, when villagers were building a reservoir, said Sun Zhibin, from
the Sichuan Provincial Cultural Relics and Archaeology Research Institute.

A team led by Sun excavated the ruins from Sept. 2016 to Jan. 2017.

A total of 108 items were found at the ruins, including porcelain pots and
plates, and stone tools, such as axes and spears.

“The discovery has provided new material for the research on cultural
blending in the Sichuan Basin and its surrounding culture,” he said.

The discovery, the first ruins dating back to the late neolithic period near
the middle reaches of Jialing River, has put back human activity at Langzhong
from 3,000 years ago to 4,500 to 5,000 years ago, said Sun.


